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WHO DOES

Working rogecher, in the present, to revive the past, and secure a better future

Vice Presidenr
Chairman of CofM

Finance:- Treasurer/Chairman
Committee

Restoration:-
Wrinklies Co-ordinator
Plant - Oxenhall
Health & Safety Officer

Over SPG:- Project Director

Secretary/CDM Flanning Supervisor
PR
Commitree

Fundraising Sub Committee

Liaison:- Local Authority/Planning
andowner

Social/H&GCS Events
Owver/Web Mascer

Secretary

Gift Aid
Events

Publicity:-

Membership:-

Socfal:-

Suppore ro CofM:- Minutes

Admin
IWA Neminared Member

The Wharfinger:- Editor

Postmasters:- Leader
Team

Taiks/ Walks

WHA]

a8 =

L]

K. E. Barnes TD,
Will Frecknall
Liz Connors

Brian Fox, David Penny
Wigel Jefferies, Tom Benmerr,

Brian Fox
Tom Bennmedr
Tony Austin-Bailey

David Penny
Nigel Bailey
Migel Bailey, fane fones

Faul Brown, Rop famieson, Maggie
Jones, Phillip Marshall, Wilf Jones,
Ted Beagles, Adrian Fry

Liz Bailey, Mige! Bailey, David Penny
Maggie Jones, Mike Bowden

Penny Environmental & Planning
Brian Fox

Elizabech Lloyd, Brian Fox
Migel Batley

Nigel [efferies

Liz Connors

Jrner & Brian Moulr,

Tony Austin-Bailey

Dick Skeer, Hearher Woreh
Wilf Frecknalt

Cliff Peony

fan & Frances Roper
D& M Crap, § McManus

Migel [etferies, Migef Haifep

These in italice, showe, wre mot Directors on the Counol of Manegement. although they may be co-apted members

_/ THE TRADING COMPANY

CRAFT FAIRS
COMMITTEE

BOATS:- Chairman Dick Skeer

Committee
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#H & G

TREASURER/CofM REP./Co. SECRETARY
MAIL ORDER SALES/SALES GOODS

Ray & Barbara Moses, Pat Skeet

Those in itakes are nat Directess of the Trading Company althowgh they may be co-opted members

2 DONATING ALL PROFITS
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CHAIRMAN Brian Moult SECRETARY/MANNING Janet Moult

Liz Connors
FPenny Shetliffe
Sfovee Pares

Tom Bennett, Simon Dyer, Ray & Barbara Moses,
Derek Weaver, Dick Skeet.
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HONORARY POSTS:-

SOLICITORS
ARCHAEOQOLOGIST
TOWN & COUNTRY PLANNING

Sue Mewhnould, Gabb & Co., 15 King Streer, Hereford.

Ron Shoesmith
Penny Environmental & Planning
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Editorial

FOLLOW THAT!

Someone said to me, following
receipt of the last edition of The
Wharfinger, “how on earth are you
going fo follow that?" referring to
the “Huge Success!” front page -
with the splendid Carlton TV photo
of the Opening Ceremony at Over.
The answer is simple - the Grand
Opening was of Over Wharf, Phase 1.
Whilst it was a significant step for
Over, and a very important one for
the whole Canal, it was just that - a
significant step forward; there's
plenty more to do at Over - and
elsewhere along the Canal!

One thing is certain, there has beena
very noticeable ‘Over effect’.
Fantastic publicity, six weeks of peak
time television exposure and many
thousands of people hearing about
the Canal - and the work of the H&G
Canal Trust for the first time.
Perhaps of even greater importance,
however, are the many people
holding positions of influence, both
locally and nationally, who have
known all about the Canal and the
Canal Trust for years - they have now
seen what we really are capabie of!

So how do we follow that? There are
those who say “phew - Jets have a bir
of a rest.” Whilst very tempting -
that's not the right answer! We have
to harness the ‘Over effect’ and
ensure that the greatly increased
interest in the H&G Canal, and the
voluntary work of the Canal Trust, is
maintained, nurtured and built into
the sustained level that is required to
guaraniee ongoing successes leading
to our ultimate objective. In the spirit
of our motto, working together, we
need others to continue to werk in
partnership with us volunteers to
ensure the successes of the future.

The Wharfinger

!

Elscwhere in this edition of The
Wharfinger, you will sec that our
various behind the scenes teams have
been hard at work organising the
next phases at Over. As usual, before
anything happens on the ground,
there is much administrative work to
be done and negotiations to be
undertaken. Just before Christmas,
Tewkesbury Borough Council's
Planning Committee delegated to
Officers the granting of Planning
Permission for the demolition of the
old Over Lock Cottage (much of
which was built after the Canal
closed!) and the approval for the new
building to be built by Swan Hill
Homes for the Canal Trust. Further
details of the new building will be in
the next edition. Once the shell has
been completed by Swan Hill Homes
we then have the challenge (yes,
ancther onef) of fitting itout . ..

But it is not just Over. The busy
programme of work for the coming
year includes the ongoing work on
House Lock, Oxenhall fagother £500
of grant aid from Forest of Dean
Council specifically for this as we
went to press - thank vou FoDDC]
and on the adjacent length of the
Canal within the Canal Trust’s
ownership - as well as routine
maintenance elsewhere.

And its not just restoration. The
Trading Company are not resting on
their laurels either. There is a
demanding programme of events,
local and national, where our award
winning display will be taken to
continue to raise awareness of the
Canal and the work of the Trust - as
well as raising funds from sales - see
£ 19_In addition, the Over team are
organising a diverse range of
opportunities for you to see the
continuing progress there - seep. 27
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STRONGBOW

the pint to
refresh Canal
Volunteers!
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Editorial

EDITOR OF THE WHARFINGER

I have been Editor, in one form or
another, for over 9 years - some 33
editions in total. Last autumn I
advised the CofM that I wished to
stand down after this edition; the
sheer amount of time taken to edit
and produce each edition being
considerably in excess of the ‘spare’
time available. I was asked to
reconsider, and in doing so analysed
what was actually involved. It was
considerably in excess of what might
be regarded asatrue Editors role!

Producing everything as paired up
pages camera ready for the printers -
including editing contributions to fit
the page and to maintain the *house
style’; writing about half of the
magazine; secking advertisers;
designing advertisements; invoicing
and (in some cases) ‘chasing’ for
advertising payment; maintaining all
of the circulation databases (bar
Members records); printing all the
labels for each edition; liaising with
the printers and with our postal team
- it all adds up to a workload that,
with a busy day job and another
voluntary role for the Canal Trust -
was completely untenable.

It has been hard work but great fun.
During the period I have seen the
cover ttansformed twice (thanks to
bard work by others) and have had
the personal satisfaction - as someone
with no publishing experience
whatsoever - of developing a
newsletter of some 24 pages (with a
print run of hundreds) to a small
magazine of 36 pages (or more) and a
print run of 1300, As costs
(understandably) increased it was
also gratifying to receive support
from advertisers, local and national,
to help balance the accounts.

e Wharfinger 3

However, the increasing strength of
abilities within our Membership has
come to the rescue! From the
Summer edition (number 70) I will
have a small but vital team doing a
great deal of the work behind the
scenes - to those who volunteered -
thank you. The full credits will be in
the nmext issuwe. Provided this all
works as intended then you will have
to put up with me as Editor for a bit
longer...

ADVERTISING

Having  just mentioned our
advertisers a further comment. We
exchange newsletters with other
Canal Societies/Trusts and one
Editor, not a million miles from here,
recently stated that he didn't intend
to litter their publication with
advertisements. Now we have taken a
clear view on what we do; the
inclusion of advertiscments has
helped us to justify increasing the
print run of The Wharfinger, and
increase the number of pages, whilst
maintaining a professionally printed
publication at a time of
unprecedented expenditure.

We consider that the inclusion of the
advertisements is yet another
indication to readers of the
increasing support that the Canal
Trust receives from businesses large
and small - after all The
Wharfinger iz our ambassador and
the image it presents, both in content
and wvisual appearance is vital
Finally, whilst on my *hobby horse’,
can [ stress that we have gone to great
lengths to ensure that the inclusion
of advertisements was not at the loss
of editorial content - if you check
your earlier issues you will see that
the news, views, photographs etc. has

steadily grown! B ckEr
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IMPORTANT; PLEASE READ - Foot & Mouth

As aresponsible organisation we will
be reacting to the latest news and
advice about the sad spread of foot
and mouth disease.

Until the current outbreak is
formally declared over by the
Government we would request that
you do not walk in the countryside -
innocently travelling to look af the

details are on page 27 - please don't
go elsewhere along the line of the
Canal until the outbreak is formally
declared to be over,

We hope that the ‘all clear’ will be
given prior to the planned Walk +
Picnicstarting from Over on the 12th
May (details on page 26). Please do
book now - Liz Bailey 01452 533 B35

has all the details - should there be
any need to postpone the walk then
Liz will advise you of revised

Canal could spread this virus.

If you want to look at the Canal then

please visit the Over site on one of arrangements nearer the time,

the Open Days or special events - fui/ Thank you. [« 1

( 750 YEARS OF CHANGE AT CVER To secure your copy, please
The book send a cheque for £6.70

»The Vineyard * Over Mill
= Over's Bridges = Mill House =
¢ *Ruilding the Canal at Over * The Bats of Over 30, Fieldfare
# The Daffodil Line * Restoration at Over Abbeydale
* Over Isolation Hospital & much morer  JlOuCESLET

\ Al profits from the book are being donared to the H&G Canal Trust GL4 4WF

E. B. HAYWARD & Co.

We are a family run business established 37 years ago,
specialising in sheetmetal work and fabrications in most
metals including mild steel, stainless steel, aluminium,
titanium, copper and brass.

payable to NI Bailey to:-

ver &

[tems can be manufactured to your own drawings and/or from
instructions, in quantities from 1 to 10,000 off and can range
from the size of a washer right up to fabrications of 1 tonne.

We have a wide client base with particular involvement in the
hydraulic press, concrete, materials handling, feed and flour
milling industries.

It has been our pleasure in supporting the Herefordshire and
Gloucestershire Canal Trust for over & years, and we will
continue to work together in the present, to revive the
past, and secure a better foture. “u;

For further details please SHEETMETAL WORKS

contact Simon Hayward - ASHLEWORTH
Tel: 01452 700334 GLOUCESTER
‘fax: 01452 700740 GL19 411

= The Wharfinger 4
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Grand HOLIDAY Draw!

As usual, the Canal Trust have been
very fortunate with the prizes for
this year. The first prize has been
very generously donated by our
friends from Starline Marrowboats,
Tan and Pauline Cundy. The second
prize is a self catering holiday in
West Herefordshire, donated by Mrs
A. Wood, the third prize, B&B in a
timber framed farmhouse, has been
donated by Mrs Helen Parker and
MEB npower® have again sponsored
our ticket printing costs. Our thanks
also to Waterways World for once
more donating a years subscription to
the person selling the most tickets.

What this all means is that the
money from every ticket sold goes
directly towards further restoration
o the H&G Canal,

To our prize donors and our sponsors
we offer our sincere thanks for your
generosity. We hope that in the years
to come you will be able to look at the
canal as the restored lengths increase
and, with us, be proud of what has
been achieved. To members and
friends who buy Grand Holiday
Draw Tickets, we thank you in
anticipation  and wish  vou
individually good luck, when the
winning tickets are drawn.

The Draw, this year, willtake place at
the annual National Waterways
Festival, which is being held at
Milion Keynes, the winning tickets
being drawn on the last afternocn of
the festival.

If you would like more tickets than
we send out, please contact Janel
Moult, tel: 01432-264 366 or e-mail
her on Janet. Moult@ukgateway.net

We do hope you will all buy fand
selff} our Grand Holiday Draw
tickets - it is not every day one is
offered the chance to win a holiday
for 25p per ticket (or in such a
glorious part of England either!)

Please come and wvisit us at Milton
Keynes and see our laiest Display.
You can also meet members of The
Trading Company and have a look at
our Sales Stand. Thank you.

Brian Moult - Chairman of The
Trading Company.

* We appreciate thar some reciplanis are not preparad
1o buy or sadl draw tickels - we apologlse but wa 0o Mol
have Ihe resowrces 1o be selective In who recaives
lickels. Therd iz mo "'., o fo reform T ekels

®w |marder o Save costs we have nat includad lickela
In coples of The Wharlinger sent tc Counpillors, Local
Autharities etc. N you wish to supporl we pleass
contact Janst Moull on 01432 264 358 and ahe will be

=

salighted to send you somé bickets. Thank you

Would you like a FREE
twelve months subscription to
Waterways World magazine?

That's the prize that we are giving to the H&G Canal Trust
Member who sells the most Grand Holiday Draw tickets between
now and the National Waterways Festival at the end of August.
(1f you already subscribe your subseription will be extended by 12 months.)

Rules: 1) Return a1 the sold ticket stubs and the monsy 1N ONE EK VELOPE 1o th: Honsrary
Tresseres by 1Bth August 2001 - multiple submissions are not acceprable.

2} Inthe uplikely eveat of a tie the winner will be the first drawn out of 3 has,

3) To participete you must be a paid up Member fanyp classe of Membarsiip).

The winner will be tanovaced ia The Wharfioger

Our thanks to Waterways World
for sponsoring this prize,
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Corporate Spotlight

Last year we warmly welcomed Eign Enterprises as Life Corporate
Members; owners of Left Bank Village (sponsors of our acclaimed
colour leaflet about the Canal) and Castle House Hotel. Dr Albert Heijn's
vision for a beiter future for Hereford is rapidly turning info reality. His
abjectives have much in common with ours for the restoration of the Canal

Focus on Hereford's Riverside

According to many residents and
visitors, the £4 million Left Bank
Village development adjacent to the
Old Wye Bridge is “the best thing
that has happened to Hereford
during the last decade”™. 1t all started
with Dr Albert Heijn's vision of a
place on the banks of the River Wye
where people can sit back and relax.
His boyhood memories of playing by
the riverside near his Netherlands
home gave him the inspiration and
vision to create opportumitics for
people to benefit from such a
wonderful local amenity: the River
Wye.

The Left Bank Village restaurant
complex was built with the ultimate
aim to enhance the river frontage
and transform a forgotten area of the
city into a vibrant cnmpltx for

development of the former 22-
acre Causeway Farm site on the
other side of the river. Asda and
Left Bank Village owners Eign
Enterprises have submitted
plans to Herefordshire Council to
create a new district, retail and
community centre for South Wye,
which will be anchored by an
ASDA superstore. The proposal
also includes plans for a
Heritage Centre, based on the
River Wye and Hereford itself, and a
canoe club close to the riverbanks,
allowing canoeists easy access to the
waler.

The developers behind this £50
million regeneration scheme, who
have made allowances for making the
site flood free in their own costings,
are also planning to give £2 million to

prevent

hopping, dini hel
gn?ipp;glg 1&23:‘5 LE& BHHlellElge flogding within

purposes. Links
with the river are
clearly reflected in the names of the

restaurants within the complex:

Floodgates Brasserie, La Rive finc
dining and The River Terrace for
conferences and weddings.
Moreover, the river view
blends in perfectly with the
external terraces of the
restaurant complex, which
have been designed to step
down towards the river.

But the “riverside vision
that became a reafity”™ does

not end with the completion of the

Left Bank Village development.
More long-term plans include the

— The Wharfinger 6

""‘M- " The new heart of Hereford

Hereford, The
money will go to
the Environment Agency and will be
used to devise a citywide flood
prevention scheme.

Anthony Davies, Managing Directer
of Eign Enterprises, said:
“By ensuring that the River
Wye is controlled through

C astle the city of Hereford, we hope
to creafe a vibrant riverside -
HQUSE %*° that  helps  the

T~—

regeneration of the cily
through the creation of jobs,
the sustainable devefopment
of tourism and an enhanced guality
of life for those who live in

Hereford”,
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Left " BankVillage
The new heart of Hereford

For superh food and wonderful views over the River Wye,
¥isit our innovative restaurant complex in Bridge Street.

Lﬁ’ Jive floodgates

EENTALRANT BRASSERIE

Fnr bookimgs and information, please call 01432 349009,

(CHARLES'BAR The River Terrace

%Taﬁqﬁ Banguering - Conleress

“well worth a visit — with prices to suit all puckets”

LEFT BANK VILLAGE SHOPS « BRIDGE STREET « HEREFORD * TEL 01432 340200

WINES » DELICATESSEN = BAKERY » PATISSERIE # DE KOFFIE POT = GIFTS » FLOWERS |

THE MOST ELEGANT
HOTEL IN
HEREFORDSHIRE
I5 THE 44 HOTEL OF
THE YEAR 2001

“luxury, tranquillity
and exquisite cuisine”

Ad Jeveded BHHS ROC ok k 7 7 5§ S
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Yet Another Winner!

Every year there are three lucky winners in our Grand Holiday Draw. Second
prize last vear wags our biannual ‘Two VIP tickets to the London International
Boat Show 2001 + Top Hotel' courtesy of show organisers British Marine
Industries Federation. Member Tim Boddington was the lucky winner and, by the
sound of his report, he and his wife thoroughly enjoyed themselves . ..

Living in Cheshire, a trip to London
is at once an exciting opportunity
and a dread for the travel
requirements, Having spent 30 years
in regular occupation of a first class
railway seat between Macclesfield
and Euston that would certainly be
my first choice. However, with the
present deranged service and the
suspension of cheap tickets, I could
see this prize turning out to be very
expensive indeed! I needn’t have
worried. Thea and [ went by car on
the 3rd of January before the world
went back to work after the
Christmas sojourn and hey presto!
there was hardly another vehicle on
the road and we drove into London,
and out again the following day,
without a single stop.

We went ‘up West' for the evening -
nice dinner and a hilarious film
{Meel the Parents) -and stayed in the
Kensington Hilton courtesy of our
SpONSOrs, British Marine
Indusiries Federation/Big Blue
(organisers of the London and
Southampton Boat Shows).

In the morning we made full use of
the buffet breakfast before trotting
off to Earls Court. Tt was the first day
of the show - review day - ticket only,
with the emphasis on media (TV
cameras everywhere), the City (no
doubt looking to see where their
money should be invested), and
plenty of serious sailors. This is
surely the best possible day to visit,
everyone keen and interested, no

pushing and shoving, everything
fresh and clean.

We located the I'WA stand (but they
didn't have my Macclesfield guide on
sale!) and spotted well known canal
boat builder Peter Nicheolls. He was
selling, and I quote, “alf steel round
bilge fast cruising yaches for serious
blue water sarfling”. Have 1 missed
something - are these for Tixall
wide? Seriously though, there were a
lot of wvery beautiful boats
magnificently fitted out. But there's
no pleasing everyone - Thea says she
didn't see anything worth a second
look at under a million pounds! We
quickly moved on. One boat that
might well get a second look from the
trailable department is the ‘clam
boat'. This smart all-plastic boat can
be sailed, powered or rowed. It is
folded in half for towing, has
retractable wheels and can be stored
on end in just over a square metre.

Thisshow always has vast numbers of
interesting stands promoting the bits
and pieces that are necessary for
every kind of waterway activity and
much of this is important to inland
boaters. From every variety of
sanitary facility to cookers and
fridges, anchors and flotation
jackets. Even a device for making
toast on a gas hob,

This was a splendid day out and we
much enjoyed it. Thanks very much
indeed to Audrey Smith for drawing
my ticket!

Your chance to win a holiday and support the voluntary
work of the H&G Canal Trust - see page 5.

The Wharfinger
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Irading Company Diary - Year 2000 - Part 3

Our Trading Company Chairman, Brian Moult, conciudes his summary of the
promotional and sales activities during last year - just in time to start again!

This report, the third and final
chapter of the efforts of the Sales
Team, dealing with the last two
venues of our Trading Year 2000. All
the way through last year, we seem to
have been battling with the weather
in one form or another and our last
two diary entries were no exception.

October 29th-Oxenhall Open Day;
centring on the village hall for
display, Sales, refreshments and the
starting point for guided tours of the
interesting bits! The team were on
duty bright and early to set up
everything. The weather of course
was anything but, with the forecast
of worse things to come. The early
visitors, I think, included some that
missed the pust%unemeut "‘/

notices in September. They

wanted the tour, so Brian
Fox got himself suitably
‘togged up’ and led off this
intrepid band of
enthusiasts to Oxenhall
Lock, where he proudly
showed off the efforts of
his Tuesday Work Party,
otherwise known as The Wrinklies.
(Rumour fas it that the average age
of the team is actwally reducing!
Does the mud at Oxenball contain
some hitherfo woknown fngredient
fo promote this effect?) By the time
Brian returned, the promised heavy
rain had arrived and he retired to the
refreshment area to fortify himself
with tea and cake. Understandably,
most of the visitors, and there were
quite a fair number, were quite happy
to inspect the displays, buy items
from the Sales Stall and take their
ease with refreshments, which
pleased everybody, not least the tour
guides. Only one more guided tour
was requesied during the afterncon

The Wharfinger

the tour

leaders were seen
huddled in a
corner drawing

!
Straws! ) )

9

and the tour leaders were seen
huddled in a corner drawing straws!
Notwithstanding the weather, a very
good result was achieved and we all
went home well satisfied, if a little
damp from loading the vehicles in a
downpour.

November 18th-Ledbury Craft Fair.
Omnce again, this event was held in St.
Katherine’s Hall. Contact with
prospective stall holders was, as
usual, carried out by Joyce Potts. On
the day, the Sales Team, arriving
AGAIN bright and early, only just
got tables laid out before the stall
holders arrived. Local residents were
inspecting the “goings on” even
before the official opening time,
which boded well for
the day tc come. Our
optimism was fully
justified, as prospective
customers were
continually arriving to
spend money at one stall
or another, as well as
buying tea and cake.
One very pleasing
aspect of Trading Company sales was
the interest in the produece from our
woodworkers, David Mordant and
David Jones, who had provided a
veritable treasure of potential
Christmas presents. Foremost of
these were a rocking llama (NO-not
a rocking horse, a rocking llama)
and wood cased pens. Not many of
the wooden items remszined unsold
for long and we ended the day with
very respectable totals for Sales and
Refreshments.

As you read this last episode of The
Trading Company Diary, plans are
already under way for 2001. The
Organising Committee are girding
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Trading Company Diary - Year 2000 - FPart 3

themselves for the year ahead.
Having produced such good results
for the year 2000, we have set
ourselvesa hefty target.

For the statistically minded, and
expanding on some of the
information provided in the winter
edition of The Wharfinger, I give
below the volunteer person-hours
donated in order to achieve excellent
sales figures for the 2000 Trading
Year:-

Venues visited 21
Days spent 42
Person Hours 700 plus

In this new trading year of 2001, we

hope to be visiting new places, as
well as some of our regular events.

The MNational Waterways Festival
this year is at Milton Keynes and we
would really appreciate some extra
help here to spread the load. During
last year new volunteers did come
forward and were warmly welcomed.

Please, PLEASE come and join our
happy band of helpers. All you need
on the Sales Stand 1s a happy smile -
the rest comes easily.

Don't forget that not all of our
helpers come from the two counties,
some travel a distance to be with us
and we are truly gratefuol.

CANAL RELATED BOOK S_'\,,

If anyone has any books no
longer required, or duplicates,
we would be very pleased to sell
them to boost our fundraising.

No magazines, please! ra

Why not find out what

* Fitting out Risks

6 Notfelk Road, Ric

Mauadet
Ih DL T RICS
TEIERATION

What will the name on i.ruur renewal notice be this year?
he only company to specialize in
Insurance for the Inlan
for the last 23 yvears can offer you!
Qur range of policles include:-

* Personal Effects Cover at normal premium rate

* Cover with a Major British Insurance Company

* Mo Excess on Third Party Claims

* Semi-protected No Claims Discount

* Up to 40% No Claims Discount

* Residential and Commercial use

* Wide Legal Protection Cover

* No Survey on Older Craft if BSC to Parts 1 & 2 are in force

WE ALSOOFFER BOTH THE I'WA MEMBERS AND NABO
MEMBERS DISCOUNT POLICIES AS PART
OF OUR RANGE

If you want to choose the cover you want for your boat, then
perhaps we should be talking !

son & Associates
answorth, Herts WD3 IQE
Tel: (01923) 770425 FAX: (01923) 721559

24hr Ansaphone (01923) 770255
Email: stimpsonm@aol.com

Michael StimP

www.insurance-marine.co.uk

ater Ways

limar

MEMBER

The Wharfimger ]|
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: MIDWINTER TRANSPOR

Established 16 years B

TOTALLY COMMITTED
TO DELIVER

Reirigeration Specialists
With a full range of vehicles

including

¢ Flat curtain sided and refrigerated
e From 1/2 tonne Escort to 38 tonne
artic = H&g‘%qﬁpe vehicle
oA atmn_de

NEWENT 01531820276
Fax: 01531821303
Little Carswells Farm, Upleadon, Newent, GL18 1ED
info@midwinter-transport.co.uk
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Committee Matters

Three Council of Management meelings are reviewed by our
Editor in order that owr Members and supporters are kepi

up to date .. .
OCTOBER COMMITTEE

®  The recommendation of the
Finance Committee for the Budget
period December to February was
approved.

= Qur Treasurer reported an
anonymous donation of £500, which
was greatly appreciated.

#  The question of voluntary
registration for VAT purposes was
again being reviewed.

= A generally very favourable
report was presented on the Grand
Opening Celebrations for Over
Wharf (Phase 1).

» It was agreed that each role
within the Council of Management
would be the subject of a job
description. There would then be a
review of posts vacant - and of the
workload of existing post holders.

»  Detailed reports on plans and
progress were received from the
Over SPG and the Trading Company.

NOVEMBER COMMITTEE

= Brian Fox reported on his
ongoing negotiations with The
Highways Agency in respect of the
Nursery Site at Newent following our
success in getting the site withdrawn
from auction last vear [see Mr
Prescott Saves The Day page 35 of
edition  67f. Their professional
advisers were ingisting in valuing the
land as if there was no Policy in place
to protect the line of the Canal. It was
agreed that our Planning Team would
ask Forest of Dean District Council

= The Wharfinger 4§ Edition 69

to confirm the protection of the
route of the Canal at this point.

®  Therecommended budget for
the years 2001/2002 were approved
after debate. Limited income
expectations had led to the need to
reduce the restoration budget.

» The Over SPG had revised
their programme of work to reflect
reduced funding and priorities had
been assigned.

® Good progress was reported
with the Planning Application
(prepared and submitted by Swan
Hill Homes} for the replacement
building for the Canal Trust at Over.

= Work on House Lock,
Oxenhall was being restricted by the
availability of suitable stone - plans
were in hand in this regard. Our
Depot at Horsefair Wharf had now
been extended in accordance with
the Planning Permission.

® The future of our Social
Evenings was debated. Janet Moult
agreed to prepare a programme for
the next 12 months and this was
warmly welcomed.

= It was agreed that Nigel
Bailey should be invited to serve on
the CofM as a co-opted member. The
CofM would consider the suggestion
of the formation of Branches at a
future meeting.

= Proposals to form a Middle
England Canals Association were
noted, This would apparently be
along similar lines to the Northern
Canals Association and the Southern




Committee Matters . . . ()

Canals Association (of which the
H&GCT was a member) and fulfil a
gimilar role in the central area of the
country. As no one was free to attend
the inaugural meeting it was agreed
that apologies should be given with
the request that we be kept informed
of developments.

= Cliff Penny announced that,
reluctantly, he wished to retire from
his role as Editor of The
Wharfinger after edition 69; he was
willing to serve as supervising Editor
for the next few issues.

® The Trading Company Boat
Group reported that further work
was required to our boat at QOver (Mr
Maysey) and a budget of £250 had
been agreed. It was agreed that Over
SPG would liaise with the Trading
Company to ensure availability of

the boat and display etc. at planned
further Over Open Days [details

page 27]

= A former member of the
CofM had suggested that the widely
reported cost of £50,000 for the Over
Phase 1 works was incerrect and the
true cost was higher. It was agreed
that this rounded figure had proved
very effective as a press statement A
half million pound job done for 10%
of the contractors cost.”  The
relatively small difference was more
than accounted for by the fact that
Phase 1 costs included salvage of
materials and associated costs that
relate to future phases. The Treasurer
would exlplnin the figures to the
individual concerned.

= Detailed Reporis on progress
were received from the Over SPG.

“RDBDB Insurance ﬁm&ﬂrﬁ“

Foulsham FWill Centre, Parkwar,

Chelmstord, Essex, CM2 7PX
All Industrial and Commercial Insurance transacted.
Specialists in - Motor Trade
Charities Hotels
Schools Retail
Nursing Homes Engineering
Printers/Publishers

We guarantee a professional, independent and personal
service on alf Insurance matters without obligation.

For a free consultation call us today on -

Tel  (01245) 252414
~ Fax (01245) 346802 IS
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Committee Matters . . .

(1ii)

These included a breakdown of
actions and costs relating to the Over
Phase 1 Celebrations, together with
suggested improvements for future
Opening Cerecmonics; a review of the
remaining Phases of the work;
suggested fund-raising activities;
arrangements for tree planting,
bench manufacture and other aspects
relating to our Sponsorship Appeal.

= Cliff Penny had responded to
a draft document on the Strategic
Enhancement of the Inland
MNavigation Network from the
Association of Inland Navigation
Authorities. Strong objections had
been raised to the fact that the INA
Brief for this document specifically
ignored canals that were not a
through route - thus excluding the
H&G Canal and the Montgomery
Canal from the review!

= QOur Treasurer circulated
extensive documentation relating to
our {ever extending and complex)
insurance arrangemen 5.

= Sponsorship for Over
mooring rings, benches and trees
continued at an excellent rate. This
was warmly welcomed.

DECEMBER COMMITTEE

®  Qur Planning Team reported
that the Forest of Dean District
Council had written and confirmed
uncquivocally that the line of the
Canal through the Nursery Site at
Newent was protected and that any
future planning decisions in respect
of the site would take this fully into
account. It was agreed that Brian Fox
would bring this to the attention of
The Highways Agency and Diana

-
7 CHARACTER BOAT HIRE?

We don't pretend to have the latest ‘state of the art’ canal boats for hire, with
the most modern accessories and gets. We do, however, operate a fleet of
great variety and character, including interesting traditional style boats, some
with boatman's cabins and traditional conirols. comfortable semi-trads and
cruisers. Sizes range from 2-12 berths.

Our location is central for the Llangollen Canal, Cheshire Ring, 4 Counties
Ring. Chester Branch and the Caldon Canal. No previous experience required.
Group bookings and pets welcone.

Send for our brochurs:
{6 berth)*
MIDI}LEWICH' CHESHIRE, CWI0 9BD

Tel: Middlewich (O1606) BIZ460 @
"‘-\‘.\i\ Webzite: www.middlewichboats.co.uk '

*Low cost *

CH NARROW

CAMNAL TERRACE

bargain breaks
from £45 sach
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Committee Matters . . .

(iv)

Organ MP in respect of the planned
sale of the whole site.

=  Following the torrential rains
Nigel Freeman, the owner of Lock
Cottage, Oxenhall had requested that
the top stop plank be removed to
permit storm flows to pass down the
Canal rather than the byweir run full
bore. Pending the construction of a
storm overflow weir this was agreed.

» Clff Penny reported that
Member Maggie Jones was a
professional graphic designer and
had expressed an interest in taking
over from him the actual production
side of The Wharfinger. Heather
Worth had agreed to take owver
advertising liaison and, subject to
software compatibility, data base
records, Tony Austin Bailey had
agreed to produce Committee
Matiers. In view of these wvery
considerable offers of assistance he
was willing, as requested, to continue
in the true role of Editor of The
Wharfinger for the time being. The
changes would apply as from edition
70, Summer 2001.

= Members of the CoM were
preparing their job descriptions for
debateat a future meeting.

Are you looking for that
Birthday present or just a gift
that is a little bit different?

Why not support the work of
the Canal Trust and purchase
from our Trading Company -
who donate all proceeds direct
to the H&G Canal Trust? From
a book, English pewter - to a
-\\ cuddly toy - they have it/

e s -~

Internet Sales !

= Some members of the CofM
cxpressed their concernat the scale of
operations that would be required to
maintain the new buildings at Over.
Over SPG reported that they were
currently preparing Business Plans
for consideration by the Cof M early
in 2001. This would enable informed
decisions to be taken in order for
grant aid applications to be completed
in time for work to proceed.

® Janct Moult was preparing a
list of possible sources of grant aid. It
was agreed that applications needed
to be prepared by those managing the
specific project. There was a need to
identify sources of funding for land
purchase as swift action could well be

necessary if land comes on the
market.
=  Further extensive reports

were received from the Over SPG.

® The Trading Company report
reviewed our own Ledbury Craft Fair
{very successiul and our own wood
work sales had been excellent) and
arrangements for fulure events
throughout 2001 [see page I9]
Arrangements were well in hand for
the Grand Holiday Draw 2001 [see

page 5]

The Canal Trust’s own web site
now contains full details -
Including colour photographs of
many of the items.

Visit www.h-g-canal.org.uk, to
make your choice then 'phone
our mail order sales co-
ordinator Penny Shetliffe on
01432 820 623 to place your/l

order. Thank you.

The Wharfnger j

Edition §8 ——




gﬂy gamf Al el
Meetings hosted by our “Master of Ceremonies” Lloyd Jones
The Verzons was sold at the end of last year. New owner David Roberts is
undertaking major refurbishment = he will welcome us back as from the APRIL

meeting. Please note that the March meeting will be at Ashperion Village Hall - on
the A417 less than I miles towards Leominster from the Trumpel crossroads.

Social evenings are held on the 3rd Tuesday of every month
everyone welcome, normally held at The Verzons Country
se Hotel, Trumpet, nr. Ledbury - see map below.

All meetings are 7.30 for 8pm.

Tuesday, 20th March - Ashperton Village Hall
Settle & Carlisle Railway

David Alison will be our guide to what many
regard as one of the most magnificent railway
routes in the country. TE VENUES

Tuesday, 17th April - The Verzons
Members slides

Man{r aother canal societies and trusts have an
annual ‘Members slides’ evening - so we decided
to give it a try - please do bring some!

Tuesday, 15th May - The Verzons

Over & Over Again
Member Nigel Bailey will bring to life his
fascinating book, Over & Over Again - 750
years of history at Over. Further details of the
book are on page 4.

Advance Notice:

Annual General MeetinF 2001 - Tuesdagg]i?th June at the
Verzons - further details are on page 28 of this edition.
Janet has gone to a ot of trouble to organise a superb range of

Social Evenings - please support them - everyone welcome!
Any gueries, or idéas for speakers, to Janet on 01432 264 366

./! Qur Social Evenings venue is the
Verzons Country House Hotel . . .
situated on the A438 Hereford to
Ledbury road, half a mile on the

Ledbury side of Trumpet crossroads

(junction of the A438 with the A417).

A warm welcome, ﬁlent}r of parking
L\a“d approximately halfway along the

Canal from Hereford to Gloucester.
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Trading Company Away Days!

We are putting together a very busy
programme of outings for the
Trading Company for 2001 - both
locally and nationally. More derails
will appear in the next edition.

Our “away venues” are:-

May 26-28: Boatshow 2001 at Crick
Jun 29-Jul 1: Inland Waterways
Exhibition at National Indoor

Arena, Birmingham

Aug 24-27: National Waterways
Festival at Milton Keynes.

We would appreciate any assistance
at these events from any Members
living in the area - and, of course,
anyone willing to travel.

Please contact Janet Moult for
further details of how you can help -
see Confacts (inside back cover).

These evenls are very important to
keep the H&G profile prominent in
the wider canal world bur they do
cost money to attend. If any Member
- Corporate or Personal - would be
willing to sponsor our attendance we
would be very grateful. [ PG

{ Our wvolunteers at Over are
secking a small generator for
occasional use on site - if you
have one spare (they are ever

| optimists!) please contact David

| Penny - see Confacts.

As (hopefully) the better weather |
approaches they also need a small
gas refrigerator at Over - is there
anyone out there who knows of
one that could do with a good
home, please?

I

Corporate Members

Visitors to the Grand Opening
Weekend may have seen the first
destroyer and sea-going tug to enter
Over Basin - there in perfect
miniature illustrating the skills of
Gloucester & District Model Boat
Club Members!

We are very pleased to welcome the
Gloucester & District Model Boat
Club as our latest Corporate
Members. They hope to join us for
most of the Open days at Over during
2001 {dates are on p.2 7] - s0 there will
be further opportunities to see their
skills.

Do you know a local Business, Group
or Association who would support
our wholly voluntary work by way of
Corporate  Membership? Please
encourage them to join - they will be
made most welcome!

Grandfather
and
antigue clocks
tepaited and
restored by
~. ghilled
\ clockmaker.

Telephone

David Heath
on

01600 890662
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The news this time is dominated by
the weather - or the rain to be
precise. Plenty of water iz what you
want when you have a fully restored
and operational canal but during
restoration it can be a positive
nuisance! I expect Nigel will be
recounting tales of the boat moored
at Over being in danger of floating
down the Severn; and there are
watery tales to tell at Oxenhall g
and Yarkhill. ;

I haven't got much to report on
the actual work front because
we didn't actually do anything
right through December - it
rained every Tuwesday. January
began with sharp frost and we
can't Jlay stones in those
conditions - but on January
16th we had one of Nigel's
‘Momentous Days' and tried to
make up the lost time by .
laying stones until it was [
too dark to see the level
bubble. The miserable
sequence is now
continuing as [ am
writing this on a {
Tuesday afternoon having )
just dried out from another o
drenching this morning.

It iz convenient im one way that
progress has slowed because we are
getting short of usable stone on site
and are trying to arrange transport
of stone which we have in abundance
at Over and in Hereford. Here again
the weather has ithwarted our
attempts as the stone so valiantly
retrieved from the Lock Cottage by
those strong lads on the Wednesday
Crew has been about 6ft under water
as the River Severn flooded (at least
it should be washed clean when we
do eventually get it!). The stone at
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Hereford iz from the old bridge on
the Roman Road demolished 5 years
ago and stored at Broomy Hill,
courtesy of Welsh Water, ever since.
Unfortunately, having arranged for
it to be lifted onto a truck at that end
I now find that Tom Bennett has
stripped the brakes off our tractor at
Oxenhall so there is no means of
unloading for the moment.

We have found that the excess
water above the lock has been
3 running over the byweir about
“p 3ft deep and struggling to get
N through the 2ft culvert
passing directly under
Lock Cottage. The culvert
has been running at full
bore and Nigel Freeman,
7 the owner, has been lying
T in bed listening to

/h- - the roar of the water
"W and wondering if his
B Cottage will still be
standing by the
morning. We
removed the top stop
plank to allow the high water levels
to flow over into the lock and safely
away. A new storm overflow will be
required in the future to limit peak
flows retained in the canal during
such intense rainfall. The cottage is
still standing - as it has done for the
last 160 years!

A few months ago I reported the
ongoing partial restoration of the
Coal Branch of the canal by Nigel
Freeman, the owner of the land,
where it curves round the field
below O=xenhall Church. A new
byweir was constructed, modelled an
the original mentioned in the last
paragraph, and the winter rains were
awaited for the canal to fill up and
for it all to work. Unfortunately the




Buying a Boat..?
Booking a Holiday..?
Own a Boat..!

Whether you are looking to buy a narrow boat, hire one
for a holiday or you already own one, you need look no
further than Alvechurch. With over 25 years experience
in hand building boats and operating the UK's finest
fleet of holiday craft you can be sure that we can

help you with all you need to cruise

on the Great British Waterways.

We also offer full marina services

including diesel, gas, pumpouts,

moorings, brokerage services,

boats for sale, repair,

breakdown and refit

work, boat painting,

signwriting and

RYA Helmsman 2% B e s Y
Training. . wio? " 3 \ \

www.alvechurch.com
Tel: 0121 445 2909 Fax: 0121 447 7120
Euail: enquiries@alvechiurch.com

Alvechurch Boat Centres Lul, Scarfield Whard, Alvechurch, Wores, B48 750
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RESTOR ATION

rain came and high water reached a
point about a foot below the weir -
and stopped! Water is now escaping
over the bank and running down the
field at a point just beyond where
the restoration has been completed.
It looks like a bit more work is
required on that section before it
will be restored to original depth.

Yarkhill has also soffered from
excess rain. The leak inm the bed,
reported this time last year, has yet
to be repaired. Water in the canal
bed and surrounding fields won't dry
out sufficiently for us to ( {

fraitonts "‘H"'f
=, R JE—
J i -"'{_.4___' « » ¢ PEETIRTSO

Highways Agency want to put the
property, hopefully minus the land
required for the canal, back on the
market in the Spring but it would
seem the wheels of Government turn
exceeding slowly! | am continuing to
monitor the situation and ensuring
that our very supportive local MP,
Diana Organ, is kept fully informed.

October saw a slackening of pace at
Over after the frantic preparations
for the Opening Weekend reports
Nigel Bafley. A good deal of time
was spent shifting materials back

from the flood plain to

gethin with ma&:hiner}' ONne was the compound which
without causing damage. : ; had been cleared to
We are cnntinfing \:ﬁ; WIHdSHFfIHg make space for the
clearance of fallen gnd two maring marquees. This was just
timber and hope to d in the nick of time
complete that before the arouna on because the early
start of the nesting November floods

season in March - if not
it will have to wait until
the birds have safely left their nests.

A comprehensive programme of
work has just been compiled for the
next year al  Oxenhall and
maintenance at Yarkhill. This will
not only include continuing work on
the lock but the construction of a
new overflow weir in the pound
above the aqueduct. Other smaller
jobs will need to be done around the
compound and on the maintenance
side. Volunteers are still coming
forward (John Forrest has just
joined from Hereford) but there will
be plenty of work to keep them
cccupied and we can never have
enough. As you can see a variety of
jobs are available and skills needed,
in bricklaying for instance, can soon
be taught. Why not give it a try?

There is still nothing to report on
the sale of the Nursery site at
Newent. I do know that the

- The Wharffnger

Jjet skis! 99

brought the Leadon and
the Severn to within 6"
of overflowing the temporary dam.
One Sunday morning, on playing
ficlds near site, three locals were
taking advantage of the extreme
conditions - one was windsurfing
and two roaring round on jet-skis!

A gift of several thousand daffodil
bulbs from Somerset took us a day to
plant beneath the canopy of the
chestnut, under the direction of
Maggie Jones, who made sure we
planted at the right depth and
‘pointy-end-up’. Roy was planting his
bulbs in the shapes of letters so don't
be surprised in the Spring if the
bank reads “Roy woz ere™

We also planted about 50 willow and
alder cuttings along the house side of
the Basin, from the end of The
Wharf to the dam, to stabilise the
bank. Willow cuitings put into wet
soil should readily grow. As for the
alder, we'll see.
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Chartered Accountants

Registered Auditors
FOR QUALITY BUSINESS ADVICE
o Free Initial Meeting o Auditing
& Tax Planning Advice & Annual Accounts
of Budgets & Forecasts & Computer Expertise
(o Positive Business Advice & Management Accounting

including Start-ups, Cash low & Corporate Troubleshooting

Computer Contractor Specialist
Self Assessment Assistance

Tel: (01452) 520000 Fax: (01452) 309316

e-mail: info@geeyem.co.uk
|i[ Beaumont House, 172 Southgate Street, Gloucester, GL1 262 [
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—— Wanr somerhing fo do o —

Easiter Sunday Affernoon?
(2-5pm on Sunday I5th Aprif]
Come and join us at Over Basin:-

Boat Rides [Donation requested]

Children’s Easter Egg Challenge /1 per child]

Afterncon Teas
Al profits to Canal Trust funds,

l\\—! “Please do NOT park on site - see important note on the lacing page. —-/’
~—— Over Canal & River Walk —
and Picnic - Safurday I12ffh May

Nigel Bailey will again lead the walk that was so successful
in October (see “Something Cﬂmpfere,%ﬂfffe:em‘! "on
page 10 of the last edition of The Wharfinger)

Depart from Over site at 1lam prompt. Fellow the line of the H&G Canal
as much as possible to Rudford. Continue to Hartpury for the provided
picnic. Return by way of the River Severn passing Maisemore Lock &
Weir. Return to Over via Telford’s Bridge about 4pm for a cup of tea.
[Approximately 8.5 miles]

£5 per adult, £3 children, fo include picnic.

All profits to Canal Trust funds. FOOT & MOUTH
(" Advance booking fs ESSENTIAL - details below. “Efﬁ“m““‘s
T iﬁ'ﬁ' _)

\Please wear suitable footwear and clothing for this walk!

Cheese & Wine Parfy ——
Sarurday 9rh June z.3oem

Join us at Over to enjoy a selection of locally grown wines and
cordials and local cheeses - including the 1999 “Cheese of the Year”.
You'll be surprised at the variety on offer!

£5 per adult, £3 children.

All profits to Canal Trust funds.

\_ (. Advance booking is ESSENTIAL - details below. k7,
’ Booking [nformaftion
The ESSENTIAL advance rickets for the Walk and the Cheese & Wine Party

can be obtained from Liz Bailey by sending a cheque (& SAE please) payable
fo H&GCT o= Liz Bailey, 30 Fieldfare, Abbeydale, Gloucester, GL4 4WF
OF telephone Liz on 01452 533 835 and pay by credit card. g
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— Over Open Sundays———

On the last Sunday of every month through to (and including)
August there will be an Open Day at Over from 10am to Spm.

An opportunity to have a guided tour, a trip on Mr Maysey
(donations requested), and some home made refreshments.
Sunday 25th March; Sunday 29th April
Sunday 2¢fh May; Sunday 24th June
Sunday 29th July; Sunday 26th August

All profits to Canal Trust funds.

l\'_- Please do NOT park on site - see important note below. ' _'_/
~——— Car Parking ar Over ——

IMPORTANT, please! The Canal Trust car park has not yet been built for
vigitors ro the Over site; until it has been completed, [ater in the summer,
PLEASE do NOT park on the Over site (disabled excepted).

AT Loctury

S — We have made arrangements with
the nearby Over Farm Market
Muoweenm (thank you, yet again, Rob) for our
visitors to park there. Please park on
the extremities of the car park
leaving plenty of room for customers
BTy to park closer to the shop.
Your custom at the shop would also
be appreciated! Thank you. o

——— Over Events Diary ———

In addition to the events already mentioned on these two pages
our hard-working Over publicity and fund-raising team have yet
more ideas for the coming year - more details in a future edition:-

Saturday 14th July - Strawberry Fayre
Saturday 11th August - Alney Island Walk & BBQ
Sat/Sun 29/30th September - First Birthday Party

Sat/Sun 27/28th October - Halloween

Sunday 9th December - Boat trips to Santa’s Grotto D,

%
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AGM

- 2001

FORMAL NOTICE OF 2001 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
To be held on Tuesday 19th June,
at The Verzons Country House Hotel, at 7.30pm.

This is the formal Notice of the
2001 AGM in order to give
Members the opportunity to make
a note in their diary. The Agenda
and the Annual Report will be in
the mnext Edition of The
Wharfinger.

In accordance with the H&G
Canal Trust's Articles and
Memorandum of Association
those members of the Council of
Management who are retiring on
rotation but offering themselves
for re-election do not require to be
formally nominated to serve an

additional term. However, new
nominations to serve on the
Council of Management are

welcomed and have to be made in
writing, in a prescribed form,

JOHNNY

It is with great regret that we report
the death of Johnny Luther (74) who
was one of our stalwart Members
from Newent. He had been actively
involved in our canal restoration
programme since about 1991 and only
recently gave up work and stood
down from his voluntary duties. He
will be remembered especially for his
expertise on plant in general bul in
particular for the work which he did
for the Canal Trust with his own little
red International bulldozer.

He always seemed to be in his element
when he was operating that machine
and his skill was well demonstrated in
the finished job he did on the banks
and towpaths at Oxenhall and
Yarkhill. Hc was employed on the
recent extension to the car park at
Newent and one of the last jobs he did
with the Trust was the construction
of the new car park adjacent to the
churchat Oxenhall,

Nominations must be submitted
not less than 7 days nor more than
28 days prior to the AGM. The
form is available from Liz
Connors [see Contacts on the
inside rear cover] to whom it
should be returned te arrive
between 22nd May and 12¢h
June.

Every Member who is entitled to
vote at an AGM may appoint a
proxy to vote in hisfﬁer stead, A
proxy must be someone entitled to
vote at the meeting. Proxy forms

will be available from Liz
Connors from the 22nd May and
must be completed, signed and

returned to her af least 48 hours
prior to the commencement of
the AGM.

LUTHER

His skills on big machines were
developed during the wears he
worked for the Forestry Commission
and he apparently travelled the
country taking his expertise with
him. I don't think he spent all his
time sitting in the comfort of a cab
and must have done a lot of manual
work too as he alwaysseemed tome to
be extremely fit - he is the only man I
know who could swing start our
dumper without releasing the
decompression lever!

Johnny didn't say a lot but was quite
happy to pass on his knowledge to
anyone who showed an interest and
many of the volunteers in the H&G
have benefited from his experience.

The Canal Trust are pleased to have
been associated with Johnny for the
last 10 years and will be forever
grateful for his participation as we
tackle the challenges ahead. s 1
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April Funds?

Sunday, 1st April,isa day when Ray &
Barbara Moses will spend all day
raising funds for the H&G Canal
Trust at the annual Gloucester Boat
and Watersports Jumble,

Held in Gloucester Docks, from 10am
to 4pm, the £3 admission charge also
gets you into the splendid MNational
Waterways Museum. The ‘Boat
Jumble’ comprises hundreds of stalls
- including the one from H&G Canal
Trust, selling all types of river, sea
and canal items - both new and second
hand. There is free car parking in
special designated areas a short
distance from the Docks.

Ray and Barbara would welcome

donations of almost anything
waterway related to sell - bur not
warerways magazines, thank you.

Previous years have seen proceeds
wellinto 3 figures; but the more items
to sell the better the chance of yet
another record being broken.

You can take items to the Settle &
Carlisle Railway Social Event on 20th
March (please remember that this
one is al Ashperton Village Hall) or,
if this is not convenient, please give
Ray or Barbara a call - 01989 780 325,

" THE HEREFORD &

GLOUCESTER CANAL
by David Bick
Local historian, and Canal Trust
Member, David Bick tells the
fascinating story of the promotion
and building of the H& G Canal.

This second edition is about to go
ot of print - we have the final
copies fram the publishers!

Available from our Mail Order
Sales - Penny Shetliffe on 01432
L, 820623 for £6.95 + p& p.

-

GEOprojects

INLAND WATERWAYS OF BRITAIN SERIES
Britain's Waterways
A umigere insight
Briss Roddris
A comprehensive directory
of the inland waterways
with g rﬂra! miaps of over
5n individual wﬂwmu-s
janal coverage of
:he whale sysem.

* Basingstoke Canal E400
® Rirmingham Canal Navigations 4.7
* The Broads 2475
* Caledonian Candl and e Greal Gier EATE
. and Ashity Canals EATE

inplugking e Timinglham snd Fazelay Caal
* Grand Union Canal

1 Biemingham o Feany S B475

ﬁ? Brawiskyn mw’[&m 475

Map 3 Fonvy Siatond i e E4TS

Msp 4 [eicesier Ling, Soar Mawganon 2475

and Erewash Cenal

* Eennet and Avon Canal F4.TH
* Les and Short Ninigetions E400
* [Leads and Liverpoal Canal ]
* Ligngollen and Morfgomery Canals 4TS
®  (Judford Cangl E4TH
® Shropshirg Unisn Canal E4T8
* Siaffordshing and Worceslershine Canal E4TS
* Thamss, e river and B o 2 ]
* Thames and London Rings Allas E1TE
= Trart and Merssy Canal

Mag 1 Presien Bpok: Up Fradiey Jnction 475

ilam 2 Greal Maywood duncior iy Crommed Lock ELTE
In preparation .. ..
* Forth 2nd Chyde and Undon Canals

* Huddershiehd Browd and Narmow Canals
& Macclashiald and Paak Fores! Canals
* \Worcester and Birmingham Canal

Available from chops and watessiche matles o direcy from:

GEQpenjees (LK) Ld

%=1 Sounhers Ceun * South Sirect
Feading * R 405,

Telephane= 0118 930 35367

Fanr 0118 959 8283

E-mait uWﬂrﬁuuﬂnmm.ﬂﬁ
Call for derails of coedin cand parmgne,
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IF YOU WANT TO BUY A BOAT,
OR SELL YOUR BOAT,

THEN CANAL CRAFT (BROKERAGE) LTD
the trusted leader in narrowhoat sales
EXISTS TO HELP YOU

THE COMPAMNY I5 STAFFED BY ENTHUSIASTS
WHO'S CANAL EXPERIEMNCE TOTALS OVER A HUNDRED YEARS.

IF YOU WISH T0 BUY

WE ISSLIE COMPREHENSIVE STOCK LISTS (USUALLY OVER SEVENTY BOATS)

HEWLY PRINTED EACH DAY

{or se= our display ads In the leading waterway magazinas)
BOAT PRICES RANGE FROM £7,000 TO £70,000
WE HAMDLE RESIDENTIAL BOATS IMN ALL AREAS

WE CAM SUPPLY FULLY FITTED OR PART FITTED NEW BOATS
OR ASSIST YOU IN A DESIGM AND BLILD PROJECT
'WE ARE LICENCED CREDIT BROKERS AND ARRAMNGE INSURANCE FOR YOUR BOAT
WE ASSIST WITH MOORING LOCATION IF REQUIRED
FIRST TIME BUYERS GUIDE AVAILABLE FREE OM RECYLEST

LE YOU WISH T0 SELL

WE WILL MEET YOU AT YOUR BOAT
ANYWHERE ON THE CONNECTED 5YSTEM.
WE PROVIDE A FREE OM THE SPOT VALUATION
BUT THERE 15 MO OBLIGATION TO USE OUR SERVICE.

WHY NOT CALL US AND FIND QUT WHY WE ARE-

THE TRUSTED LEADER IN NARROWBOAT SALES.

phone 01604 8328831832889
fax 01604 832885
or E-MAIL us!

ask for RICHARD, ALISON, HELEN, OR DAVID

Canal Craft (Brokerage) Ltd., Comhill Lane, Bugbrooke, Northants NN7 3QB
Phone (01604) 832889 Fax (01604) 832885

Visit our new Internet site:- www.canalcraft.co.uk
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Membership Matters DocumeENT

April is the month when the largest CONVERSION

number of our Subscriptions are due S ERVIEES

for renewal - it really is of immense S

assistance to the Canal Trust when Your Books, Historical Records,
Members renew promptly! So please, Ilustrations, Graphics, Photographs,
if your Membership is due on the Ist Catalogues or any paper bascd
April [ffor details of how to check document, professionally converted
this - see page 12 of the last edition] into popular computer files for
why not write that cheque now rather editing, archiving, e-mailing,
than forget? electronic magazines, web-sites etc.,

or Portzble Document Format for
universal viewing and distribution.
Have the resulting files, or your
existing files or presentations, stored
on CD-ROM to benefil from

Also, have you ensured that we can
claim back tax (fncome Tax,
Capital Gains Tax) by Gift Aiding
your Membership? As a Registered
Charity we can increase the value

of each and every payment that you longevity, reduced storage space,
make with minimal effort on your rapid retrieval and low cost
part. Many Members have not yat distribution. Any size task.
advised Liz Connors of their wish Telephone/Fax: 01989 720253
to Gift Aid their Subscription - it E-mail: info@doc-conversions.co.uk
means so much to the Canal Trust. PO Box 39, Ross on Wye, HRY 7YR

PLEASE SPONSOR ~—— N

QOur appeal, in the last two editions, has been a huge success - to
everyone concerned - our sincere thanks. All of the mooring rings,
benches and the currently planned trees have been sponsored. However,

there are still opportunities to sponsor a corner stone (details below).
A further list of sponsors will appear in the next edition, Y,

~— SPONSOR A CORNER STONE —

Please sponsor a Corner Stone for The Mill Barn at £25 each. These
Cotswold coloured stones are larger than the rest of the stone that made
up the barn and are a key feature of it - but not all survived from the
original building. Each donors name will be recorded inside the
building when completed - maximum 30 characters please,

Please send a cheque for the Please also enclose your full name
appropriate amount to our & address (+ telephone number in

Treasurer Liz Connors, 18 St. case of gqueries) together with
Ethelbert Close, Sutton St. details of how you wish your
Nicholas, Hereford, HR1 3BF, donation to be recorded.
Thank you for your support.

Unless you state that you are not a tax payer, or that you do not wish
us to do so, each donation will be accepted under the new Gift Aid
\_ rules [see page 8 of edition 67 of The Wharfinger ] .,
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aquacraf

A fresh approach to
Marine Insurance

m Tel: 01299 401663

INSURANCE Fax: 01299 403141

The Post House, 14 Load Street, Bewdley, Worcs. DY12 2AE

An wnusual view from behind the Lock stop planks ar Over. Due o prescure on space
the consrruction of the cerved approach wars not covered in earlier editions. The work
had ro wait wntil Swan Hill laid their sewer across the Canal Also gee p 33 (Dovid Peeny.)

L AT e
- -
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SEVERN VALLEY BOAT CENTRE

25 years of quality narrowboat building experience

We build complete narrowboats to the highest standards
employing the best craftsmen and
using top-quality materials

it

-
¥,
v e

Why do our customers keep coming back?

We have full boat care facilities, excellent
long-term moorings in
a lovely location

Visit the best stocked chandlery in the
West Midlands to choose from
a wide range of goods ideally suited
for fit-outs and ask about
our complete package deals

Severn Valley Boat Centre, Mart Lane,
Stourport-on-Severn, Worcs DY13 9ER
Tel: 01299 871165 or Fax: 01299 827211

ﬂ& Website: www.severnboat.co.uk "E”T

Gorg o E-mail: sales@severnboat.co.uk T
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[not _quite] The Last Page

PLAIN SAILING

The expertise and knowledge of our
Members never ceases to amaze us -
in the last edition, in Restoration
Update, Nigel Bailey referred to the
complexities of nautical terminology
and suggested that The Wharfinger
might publish a glossary. He
specifically referred to “mizzen
fopgallant staysail” and 1 added a
note “We'll have some troubfe with
that last one”.

Within a few days of publication a
Bristol Member wrote (thank you)
with a detailed explanation of the
different types of rigging - complete
with complex diagrams - showing
just where the mizzen topgallant
staysail fits into the overall scheme
of things. We hope that this will
form an article for a future edition!

SOLICITING HELP

Our thanks to Martin Orchard, of
Thorpes Solicitors in Hereford, for
readily agreeing that we could use
their document exchange service to
transfer bulk supplies of The
Wharfinger to Councils along the

line of the Canal. The Councils’

Member Services Officers assist us

to their Councillors - thanks to
Thorpes they are safely delivered in
bulk at no cost to the Canal Trust.

SOCIAL CHANGES

As reporied on the centre pages The
Verzons was sold at the end of last
year - too late for us to include
details in the last edition. New owner
David Roberts has been refurbishing
the Hotel and it was necessary for us
to find a temporary home for the
January and February meetings. Our
thanks to John Groutage, at the
nearby Hopton Arms, for so readily
agreeing to accommaodate us.

The March meeting, an illustrated
talk about the famous Settle &
Carlisle Railway, will be at
Ashperton Village Hall; we
anticipate a great deal of interest in
this topic so come early to secure
your scats! As from the April
meeting we revert to The Verzons.

GRAND HOLIDAY DRAW

It's our major annual fund-raising
initiative; thanks to the prize donors
and MEB npower” every single
pound raised goes towards
restoration of the H&G Canal.

in distributing a copy of each edition Please support it! CRF
oK Subscription rates >~  INDIVIDUAL £ 750  JOINT/FAMILY &1
SEMIOR CITIZEN £ 5 JOINT SENR CITN £ 7 CORPORATE £ 20
LIFE MEMBERSHIP - INDYRIDLAL £ 5y JONTFAMLY £ 200

SENIOR GITIZEN £ 80

JSONT SENR CITY £ 12

Plaaze Npfe: Al Subscriptions and donations are treated as being made under 1he GHt Aid scheme unless you state
| that you don't pay tax or do not wish us to do this. Payment by ShMInanﬂﬂar greatly asslsls us and pavrnent
\fmlm under your control, All paymenis to 6, CASTLE STREET, HEREFD

CORPORATE £ 400

H1 2L please, thank yoo.

COPY DEADLINE FOR THE NEXT EDITION IS SATURDAY, H-th AFHIL

Printed by Print Plus, 128 Widemarsh Street, Hereford, HR4 SHM (01432) 272025
The Wharfinger was compiled by Cliff Penny using JfefSeffer Britizh software.
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At the heart
of England s waterways

Braunston Marina are
proud to support
the restoration of the
Herefordshire & Gloucestershire
Canal

Working fogether, in theqﬁ;esent, to revive the
past, and secure a better future. %

Braunston Marina,

The Wharf, Braunston, Nr Daventry,
Northamptonshire, NN11 7JH
Telephone: 01788 891373
Fax: 01788 891436
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CONTACTS

Liz Connors, Cliff Penny/David Penny,
18, St. Ethelbert Close, “Copplee”, BURLEY GATE,
SUTTON 5t NICHOLAS, Hereford, HR1 3035
Hereford, HR1 3BF Tel:- (01432) 820 420
Tel/Fax:- (01432) 880 155 Fax:- (01432) 820 8§77
Liz@harbingerd. freeserve.co.uk cliff . penny@cweom. net

Brian Fox,

1, Holmer Hall Cottages, Janet & Brian Mouit,

Roman Road, 18, Coningsbhy Court,
HEREFORD, HR4 9QU Coningsby Street,
Tel:- (01432) 358 628 HEREFORD, HR1 2DF

Tel:- (01432) 264 366
Nigel Jelferies, Janet. Movlt@ukgareway.net
Tel:- (01432) £50 661
Will Frecknall, Paul Brown,
Tel:- (01989) 769 309 Tel:- (01386) 443 326
Maggie Jones Nigel Bailey,
Tel:- (01452) 618 010 Tel:- (01452) 533 833

J Penny & George Shetliffe, 1\‘
Mail Order Sales,

Little Lug,g, CROSS KEYS.
Hereford, HR1 3NP

WANT TO HELP 7

The Canal Trust is always in
neced of new volunteers as

Tel:- (01432) 820 623 our activities continue o
expand. We can normally
I\ Dick Skeet, (01568) 797 032 ‘I/" find a uee for any skill from
chefs to first aiders, brickies
ADVERTISING IN THE WHARFINGER 0 Hke. eilangy b help walh
i s shovel or pen.
Show the support of ur business by
advertising in The arfinger. Ratcs CONTACT ANYONE ABOYVE
start at £12, there is a series discount, and :
we will gladly design your advertisement TODAY !

free of charge. ClifF Penny has the detfails.
YISIT OUR WER 5/TF: - www.h-g-canal.org.uk

Unless specificalty stated any opinions expressed in this newsletter are those of the auther and do not
necessardy reflect the formal policy of the Herefordshire and Glowcestershire Canal Trust. The Trust
accepis ne lisbiity for any matter printed in this newslettar nor for any advertising that may be included
Reproduction of extracts from the newszletter is welcomed provided that full acknowledgement is grven.

Membership records are computerised, In accordance with the Data Protection Act 1984 [Licence Mo
A3099046), your entry i availsble for inspection if you send a SAE to the Membership Secretary.

Whilst we try to ensure dates are correct please verify them with a relevant Organiser.
@ 2001 Published by the Herefordshire and Gloucestershire Canal Trust.

ALL MEMBERSHIP CORRESPONDENCE TO-~ (sae spprecisted, please)
H& G CANAL TRUST, & Castle Street, Hereford, HR1 2KL

The Herefordshire and Gloucestershire Canal Trust is a non-profit distributing Company
limited by guarantes [Meo.2704407] and is registered as a Charity [MoA010721]

H& G Canal (Sales) Ltd. is the Trust's whally cwned Trading Company [Mo.2 710215]
Regiatered Office:- 3 Narfalk Court Morfolk Rosd, Rickmanswerth, WD3 LT
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HEREFORD

Work started in 1792 but was not completed until 1845, making this the last major route built in Britain, but for the
navigations of Birmingham and the Manchester Ship Canal. The Canal stretched for 34 miles from the River Severn
at Gloucester, via Newent, Dymock and Ledbury to the City of Hereford utilising some 22 locks and 3 tunnels. The
Canal was formally closed in 1881 to allow construction of the Ledbury to Gloucester railway and this in its turn was
closed by Dr Beeching in 1964,

The Canal Society was formed in 1983 and replaced in 1992 by the Herefordshire and Gloucestershire Canal Trust,
a registered charity. The Trust has an ordinary and corporate membership exceeding 700 from all over the country -
and abroad! Our objective is to fully restore the 34 mile Canal, from its connection with the 2,500 mile inland
waterways network at Gloucester to the centre of Hereford. A Steering Committee of the Local Authorities, Environment
Agency, etc. has been formed by the Trust to assist in progressing this objective. We have a major restoration site in
each county, which together extend o some 3 miles.




